
SAN JUAN WATER DISTRICT 
Board of Director’s Special Board Meeting Minutes 
September 9, 2020 – 6:00 p.m. 

Conducted via Videoconference and In-Person 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
Ted Costa President 
Pam Tobin Vice President 
Marty Hanneman Director via videoconference 
Ken Miller Director 
Dan Rich Director via videoconference 

SAN JUAN WATER DISTRICT MANAGEMENT AND STAFF 
Donna Silva Finance Director 
Tony Barela Operation Manager 
Lisa Brown Customer Service Manager 
Adam Larsen Field Services Manager 
Greg Zlotnick Water Resources Manager 
Teri Grant Board Secretary/Administrative Assistant 
Jennifer Buckman Legal Counsel 

OTHER ATTENDEES 
Amber Beckler 
Shaunna Boyd 
Mitch Dion 
Randy Dodd 
Sandra Harris 
Janelle Kratliger 
John Patten 
David Peterson 
Steve Anderson Counsel for Citrus Heights Water District 
John Brown Counsel for Citrus Heights Water District 
Ray Riehle Citrus Heights Water District 
Evan McLaughlin Redistricting Partners 
Steve Demers Sacramento County Demographer   
Craig Locke Sacramento Suburban Water District 
Kevin Thomas Sacramento Suburban Water District 

AGENDA ITEMS 
I. Roll Call
II. Public Hearing
III. Adjourn

President Costa called the meeting to order at 4:01 p.m. 
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I. ROLL CALL 
The Board Secretary took a roll call of the Board.  The following directors were 
present in-person: Ted Costa, Ken Miller and Pam Tobin. The following directors 
were present via videoconference:  Marty Hanneman and Dan Rich. 

II. PUBLIC HEARING 

1. Transition to Division-Based Elections (W & R) 
President Costa opened the Public Hearing at 6:02 pm.   
 
Ms. Buckman reviewed the staff report that she prepared for the meeting and 
a copy will be attached to the meeting minutes.  She informed the Board that 
at the conclusion of this hearing, the Board should identify which map it wishes 
to advance to consider for approval at the October 14, 2020 public hearing.  In 
addition, the Board needs to determine the sequencing of the elections for the 
proposed divisions.   
 
Director Rich moved to advance Plan B to the October 14th Board 
meeting, Director Hanneman seconded the motion.  [Due to technical 
difficulties, President Costa was muted, so he tabled the motion so that the 
division sequencing could be discussed.] 
 
President Costa announced that a public comment was received from Citrus 
Heights Water District and Fair Oaks Water District, jointly. 
 
The Board discussed the sequencing of the proposed divisions based on Plan 
B.  President Costa suggested that the numbering be odd and even with 
Divisions 1, 3 and 5 elected in 2022 and Divisions 2 and 4 in 2024.  He 
suggested that the odd divisions are the ones colored green, brown and blue, 
and the even are the ones colored purple and yellow, which would then need 
to be renumbered on the map. 
 
Director Rich amended his motion to move Plan B forward with Divisions 
1, 3 and 5 (green, brown and blue, respectively) elected in 2022 thereafter 
would stand for election every four years and Divisions 2 and 4 (purple 
and yellow, respectively) elected in 2024 thereafter would stand for 
election every four years. Vice President Tobin seconded the amendment 
to the motion. 
 
Director Hanneman made a substitute motion to move Plan B forward 
with the staff recommendation of Divisions 2, 4, and 5 of Plan B elected 
in 2022 and thereafter would stand for election every four years, and 
Divisions 1 and 3 of Plan B elected in 2024 and thereafter would stand for 
election every four years.  There was no second so the motion failed. 
 
President Costa opened the floor to discussion and public comment. 
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Amber Beckler addressed the Board and thanked the Board for the open and 
honest public hearing process and the ability given to the community to 
participate, and she agreed with the Plan B option and President Costa’s 
motion for the sequence of divisions. 
 
There was a question presented from the public asking which divisions that the 
current Board members are located in.  Ms. Buckman responded that the Board 
did not take the location of current Board members into consideration during 
this process. 
 
Ms. Sandy Harris addressed the Board and agreed with Ms. Beckler’s 
comment. 
 
President Costa commented that there is a very active community association 
in the Citrus Heights area that was kept together with the proposed Plan B map, 
and he was pleased with that. 
 
In response to Director Miller’s question regarding the letter from Citrus Heights 
Water District and Fair Oaks Water District, Ms. Buckman informed the Board 
that she did have a chance to review it.  In addition, she commented that there 
was nothing in the letter to give her pause or concern about the 
recommendations that were provided in the staff report. 
 
President Costa closed the Public Hearing at 6:25 pm. 
 
Director Miller confirmed that the final map will be brought back to the October 
14th Board meeting. 
 
The motion as amended carried with the following roll call vote: 
 
Ayes:  Directors Costa, Miller, Rich and Tobin  
Noes:  Hanneman 
Absent:  None 
 
In response to Vice President Tobin’s question, Ms. Buckman explained that 
the map will be posted on the website and an ordinance will be introduced at 
the October 14th public hearing along with the final map. 
 
Director Miller inquired if the Board will discuss the impact of the Santa Monica 
lawsuit on the potential claims against the District.  Ms. Buckman stated that a 
Closed Session could be scheduled to discuss it at the September 23rd Board 
meeting. 
 
Vice President Tobin thanked the demographer, Steve Demers, for his work on 
the maps and staff for their work. 
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III. ADJOURN 
 

The meeting was adjourned at 6:32 p.m. 

________________________________ 
 EDWARD J. “TED” COSTA, President 
   Board of Directors 
  San Juan Water District 
ATTEST: 
 
 
  
TERI GRANT, Board Secretary 



  

STAFF REPORT      

To:   Board of Directors 

From:  Jennifer Buckman, General Counsel 

Date:  September 2, 2020 

Subject: Division-based Elections – Public Hearing No. 3, September 9, 2020 

 
 
RECOMMENDED ACTIONS 

Select Plan B as the draft map for the District's electoral divisions. 

Identify proposed sequencing of elections:  Divisions 2, 4, and 5 of Plan B would be 
elected in 2022 and thereafter would stand for election every four years.  Divisions 1 
and 3 of Plan B would be elected in 2024 and thereafter would stand for election every 
four years. 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
On May 13, 2020, the Board of Directors adopted a resolution of intention to transition 
from at large to division-based elections.  Pursuant to Elections Code 10010, the District 
was required to hold at least two public hearings over a period of no more than 30 days 
before any map or maps of the boundaries for the proposed voting districts are drawn.  
 
The District started this process with a hearing on June 10, 2020.  This hearing was 
conducted via videoconference with limited in-person participation pursuant to the 
Governor's COVID-19 emergency executive orders.  Members of the public participated 
in this hearing and submitted comments regarding the factors the District's Board should 
consider in drawing the proposed electoral divisions.  However, the second hearing on 
July 8, 2020 had to be terminated early due to disruptive conduct by anonymous 
participants in the videoconference.   
 
The District therefore determined to treat the first two hearings as informational 
sessions and re-started the Elections Code public hearing process.  The District 
conducted its first hearing on August 3, 2020 and its second hearing on August 5, 2020, 
at which members of the community provided input regarding the factors that the Board 
should consider in drawing the maps of the electoral districts and raised questions 
about the process.  Citrus Heights Water District and Fair Oaks Water District submitted 
a comment letter and proposed maps suggesting that San Juan Water District's 
wholesale customer agencies constitute communities of interest that should be taken 
into account when the electoral divisions are drawn.  These two agencies also 
submitted two proposed maps (Wholesale 1 and Wholesale 2) with divisions based, in 
part, on this criterion.  However, the maps were not viable because they did not 
accurately reflect the San Juan Water District boundaries.   
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Members of the public also submitted comments stating that San Juan's retail customer 
areas should be considered a community of interest on equal footing with the wholesale 
customer agencies.  Several retail customers also expressed concern that drawing 
electoral divisions in a way that would result in the majority of the retail customers being 
in one division would lead to a voting structure where the wholesale customer agencies 
could control the San Juan Board and shift costs onto the retail customers.  Members of 
the public also stated their opinions that the rural portions of Granite Bay and 
Orangevale constitute a community of interest, particularly since the water needs of 
hobby farms/ranchettes may be different than the demands generated by typical 
suburban development. 
 
At the conclusion of the August 5 public hearing, and based on the comments received 
and input from the community, the Board of Directors identified criteria relevant to 
communities of interest for the demographer to consider when creating the proposed 
district maps.  These criteria included:  existing county and city lines, rural areas (horse 
property, small farms, ranchettes), communities represented by bona fide community 
associations, and boundaries of other special districts (water, fire, parks, cemetery, 
etc.). 
 
Following the initial two public hearings, and in response to a request from members of 
the public, the District scheduled an informational workshop on August 15, 2020.  
Members of the public attended the workshop and asked questions about how the 
voting for the electoral districts would work, how the divisions would be phased in, how 
the District is composed of both retail service area and wholesale customer agencies 
and what implications that hybrid nature might have on this process, and the factors that 
the District must consider in drawing the maps.   
 
Thereafter, on August 27, 2020, the Board conducted a workshop with the demographer 
who has been hired to prepare the maps.  At that workshop, the demographer 
presented draft versions of six maps:  Plan A, Plan B, DR Plan, DR Plan 2, which had 
been developed by the demographer based on input from the Board and staff, and 
Wholesale (revised) Plan and AB Plan, which had been developed by the demographer 
based on plans submitted by others.  The Wholesale (revised) Plan was based on the 
maps submitted by Citrus Heights and Fair Oaks Water Districts, but the demographer 
corrected the map so that it accurately reflects the San Juan boundaries, and then 
reconfigured the divisions slightly to adjust the populations in each division.  The AB 
Plan was submitted by a retail service area customer. 
 
At the August 27 workshop, the Board considered all 6 maps, and the demographer 
answered questions from the Board and members of the public.  During the workshop, 
Director Miller proposed another map, which would keep nearly all the Placer County 
residents in one electoral division.  This map was identified as "Plan KM."  At the 
conclusion of the workshop, the Board determined to advance all 6 of the maps 
presented, as well as the new Plan KM, and the unaltered maps submitted by Citrus 
Heights Water District and Fair Oaks Water District.  All 9 of these maps will be 
considered by the Board at this hearing, and the Board will then determine which, if any, 
map it wishes to advance or revise for potential adoption.   
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Wholesale 1 and Wholesale 2 Plans 
 
These two plans were submitted with a comment letter from Citrus Heights Water 
District and Fair Oaks Water District.  These plans do not accurately reflect the San 
Juan Water District boundaries.  Therefore, staff recommends that the Board reject both 
of these plans. 
 
No Racial Gerrymandering 
 
As the demographer explained using the population-based maps at the workshop on 
August 27, the District does not have significant African-American or Asian populations.  
The District does have significant Latino/Hispanic populations, which are fairly 
concentrated in the area around Citrus Heights.   
 
None of the 7 maps remaining (Plan A, Plan B, Plan DR, Plan DR 2, Plan Wholesale, 
Plan AB, or Plan KM) shows any evidence of racial gerrymandering.   
 
Notably, Plan A and Plan B were drawn so that Latino/Hispanic voters in the Citrus 
Heights area would be grouped together in one division approximating a 
"majority/minority division."  The federal Voting Rights Act encourages drawing lines to 
create a division where a minority group could constitute a majority of voters as long as 
the minority group is sufficiently large and the division can be drawn in a reasonably 
compact shape (i.e., without racial gerrymandering).  Bartlett v. Strickland, 556 U.S. 1 
(2009). 
 
Reasonably Equal Populations 
 
Using the most recent census data available (2010), the calculated population within 
San Juan Water District's boundaries is 150,499.  When the transition to division-based 
elections is complete, the District will have 5 electoral divisions.  On average, each 
division should have approximately 30,100 people in it.  The District is aiming to keep 
the variation between the divisions at 10% or less.  To calculate the variation, we 
determine the percentage by which the largest division exceeds the average and then 
add that amount to the percentage by which the smallest division is smaller than the 
average.  If the sum of these two numbers is 10% or less, the division map is presumed 
to comply with the constitutional requirement of "substantial equality of population." 
 
The population calculations for each of the 7 maps remaining (after Wholesale 1 and 
Wholesale 2 have been removed) are set forth in the table below. 
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Plan B, Plan DR 2, Plan AB and Plan KM all meet the "reasonably equal" population 
standard.  Plan A, Plan DR, and the Wholesale Plan do not, and those maps would 
need to be adjusted if the Board wished to advance any of them.   
 
Communities of Interest 
 
The California Constitution defines a "community of interest" as a contiguous population 
that shares common social and economic interests and that should be included in a 
single district for purposes of its effective fair representation.  (Cal. Const., art. XXI, 
§2(d)(4).)  The Constitution's examples of the types of shared interests this term 
contemplates include "interests common to an urban area, a rural area, an industrial 
area, or an agricultural area," as well as "those common to areas in which the people 
share similar living standards, use the same transportation facilities, have similar work 
opportunities, or have access to the same media of communication relevant to the 
election process."  (Id.)  Thus, "communities of interest" means communities which can 
transcend more traditional lines such as boundaries of maps and political subdivisions.   
 
In the prior hearings and workshops, the Board has identified the following communities 
of interest:  existing counties and cities, less densely developed rural areas (horse 
property, small farms, ranchettes), communities represented by bona fide community 
associations, special districts including water districts, the retail service area and 
customers, and post-office designated neighborhoods (ZIP codes).   
 
As explained during the workshop on August 27, it is not possible to draw divisions of 
reasonably equal populations that are contiguous and compact and that also respect 
exactly all identified communities of interest.  Boundaries must be adjusted to ensure 
reasonably equal populations and compact divisions, and this will necessarily result in 
an imperfect ability to keep all portions of all identified communities of interest together.   
 
Of the 4 plans that meet the "reasonably equal" population standard (Plan B, Plan DR 2, 
Plan AB and Plan KM), Plan B appears to best reflect the communities of interest as 
identified by the Board based on the public comments and hearings.  Specifically, as 
demonstrated at the August 27 workshop, Plan B follows the population density map as 
nearly as practicable so as to create a division that represents the Granite Bay and 
Orangevale rural area community of interest identified by the Board.  Plan AB also 
appears to meet this criterion, but it is less compact and may require adjustment to 
ensure contiguity (as described below).  Plan DR 2 is also a potentially viable plan and 
likely could be adjusted to better accommodate the rural area, should the Board so 
desire, or it could be selected if the Board determines that other factors should take 
priority over the rural area community of interest.  In contrast to the Wholesale Plan and 
Plan KM, Plan B and Plan DR 2 also refrain from "packing" all the retail customers into 
one division and effectively diluting their voting power, should the Board determine to 
address these issues (as raised in public comments).  Plan B also follows the county, 
city, and special district boundaries to the extent practicable while still balancing 
populations among the five divisions.   
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Contiguity, Integrity and Compactness 
 
A division is considered "contiguous" if you can travel from any point in the district to 
any other point in the district without crossing the district’s boundary.  Divisions of 
irregular shape are not considered contiguous. Connor v. Finch, 431 U.S. 407, 422 
(1977).  Integrity of a division refers to its respect for existing local political subdivisions, 
such as census blocks, census-designated places, cities, or county lines.  Districts are 
considered compact when they do not bypass nearby population for people farther 
away.   
 
Of the 4 plans that meet the "reasonably equal" population standard (Plan B, Plan DR 2, 
Plan AB and Plan KM), all of them except Plan AB are contiguous and are reasonably 
compact.  As explained at the workshop on August 27, Plan AB prioritized the integrity 
of existing local political subdivisions over compactness.  If the Board were to choose to 
advance Plan AB, it would be advisable to refine the map to make it more contiguous 
and compact.   
 
Next Steps 
 
At the conclusion of this hearing, the Board should identify which map it wishes to 
advance to consider for approval at the October 14, 2020 public hearing.   
 
At the October 14 hearing, the Board will also determine the sequencing of the elections 
for the proposed divisions.  In other words, the Board must determine which three 
electoral divisions will be elected in 2022, and which two electoral divisions will be 
elected in 2024.  Staff has proposed that Divisions 2, 4, and 5 of Plan B would be 
elected in 2022 and Divisions 1 and 3 of Plan B would be elected in 2024.  If the Board 
chooses to advance a different map, or if the Board wishes to adjust the proposed 
sequencing of the division elections, the Board should identify that sequencing at the 
conclusion of this hearing. 
 
Attachments 
 
Proposed maps:  Plan A, Plan B, DR Plan, DR Plan 2, Wholesale (revised) Plan, AB 
Plan, KM Plan, Wholesale 1 Plan, Wholesale 2 Plan.   



  

Plan A Wholesale 

(revised) Plan 

D Rich 1 Plan 

Plan B AB Plan D Rich 2 Plan 



 

KM Plan Wholesale Plan 2 Wholesale Plan 1 
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